Graduate Division Alumni Association 

University of California, San Francisco

Minutes for meeting on March 10, 2004
Members present: Dan Keller (Secretary), Jenta Shen (Member)
Also present: Leslie Chu (Public Affairs Rep.), Christine Des Jarlais (Assistant Dean of Postdoctoral Affairs), Morris Jones (PSA Co-President), Bill Linstaedt (Career Center Director), Nancy Newman (Alumni Coordinator), David Shewmake (former GDAA President, substituting for Victoria Hale, Chair)
Call to Order, Welcome and Introductions 

David Shewmake called the meeting to order at 6:35 pm.

Approval of Prior Meeting Minutes 

Motion carried to accept minutes as presented for the last meeting on June 11, 2003, with the following amendment:
· Dan Keller reported that, contrary to his statement at the last meeting, Millberry Union does indeed offer discounts to UCSF alumni.

Officers’ Reports
Treasurer’s Report. 
· Nancy Newman reviewed bank accounts, income and expenses.  All were approved.
· We now have approximately $18K in our bank accounts.

· Notable expenses since the last meeting were $8,200 for the Gala and $477 for membership cards.
· Regarding the Gala expenses, $1200 (for live music) was a temporary loan to help with Bill Linstaedt’s group’s cashflow and will be repaid next month, and of the remaining $7500, GDAA had budgeted $5000 for the Gala hence $2500 will be reimbursed according to a schedule to be determined, or will be applied toward a future Gala fund.
· She also reported that membership continues to dwindle from its 2002 high of 571.  Today it stands at 302.  We have no ready explanation.  This is cause for concern and demands strategic thinking by this Association.

Graduate Division Reports

· Chris Des Jarlais reported that Dean Attkisson congratulates us on our successful Gala event.

· She also reported that her office has received a record 525 applications for the Summer Research Training Program.  Alas, due to budget cuts they will be able to accept only 35.

· She also reported that they were contacted by the Sigma Xi Society which will soon do a national survey of postdoctoral programs and participants.  UCSF is one of 50 institutions chosen to be surveyed (not all UC campuses are certain to participate).  We will be invited to add ten questions of our own to the survey’s list.  The results will be very useful if the survey is done well.  It will be conducted in May.  Results are expected in the Fall.

Gala Committee Report

· Bill Lindstaedt reported that a good time was had by all.  The caterer, McCall’s, did an excellent job.  The media company, Xenon, failed to deliver the promised image projection on monitors in the ground floor halls of the Varmus presentation.  Their cabling was ill-planned.  We expect they’ll reduce their fee from $6100 to $4000.
· The total expenditure for the event was $68K.  $69K had been budgeted.  Total income was $70K.

· There were very few problems.  We got 1000 people in the doors in ten minutes.  This was very efficient and satisfactory for attendees.  However, we were unable to get an accurate headcount.

· Of the attendees, 60 were Graduate Division alumni (35 bought tickets at the alumni discounted price;  25 received alumni tickets through sponsorships;  some alumni bought ticket at full price and hence aren’t included in this count.)  This is double what we had at the previous Gala.  Even so, we must improve our outreach and get even more alumni next time.

· About half (300) of the current graduate students (600) attended.  Good participation!
Campus Reports

· Nancy reported that at the AAUCSF meeting last week it was announced that Mark Jordan will retire in June.  He will be missed.
· Mark asked that she convey to us his suggestion that we consider offering to our members the opportunity to join the University Club.  The SF building is beautiful, said David Shewmake.  This would cost the GDA nothing, but would be quite expensive (up to $195/month) for alumni who accept.

· Nancy reported that we will purchase three hoods and lapel pins for graduation this year.  It is within ojur budget.

· She also reported that more outreach to Physical Therapy students is planned.

· Dave Shewmake asked when will be the next GDAA board election.  He observed that officers’ terms of service are a year and that the last election was in February of 2002 hence an election is overdue.  We’ll discuss this at the next meeting.

· Leslie Chu reported on the forthcoming Outstanding Faculty Mentorship Award.  One otwo GDAA members are needed to review nominations.  This will require several hours of their time.  Last year there were 25 nominations.  The winner(s) will be honored at graduation.  Also needed is a GDAA member to do the presentation.  It was agreed that this should be done by Victoria Hale.
· Morris Jones asked whether we would once again give $500 for a wine social.  The PSA is planning a May event.  The postdocs loved their last wine social and look forward to more.  At this meeting we didn’t have a quorum to make this decision and our next GDAA meeting is in June so Morris’ request must be denied.

New Business
· How can we stanch the dwindling GDAA membership?  All agreed that the signup form is not very appealing, though this was somewhat mitigated by Victoria’s excellent cover letter.  Within a year, Nancy reports, the form will be on-line instead of on paper.  We’ll be able to make it much more enticing.  Christine suggested a telephone campaign such as is conducted by Stanford’s alumni association.  For small fees current graduate students telephone prospective alumni members.  Jenta pointed out that we have lots of local candidate members to call.  Perhaps bookstore coupons or food could be offered in lieu of cash if our budget is tight.
· David Shewmake bemoaned tonight’s poor attendance.  There wasn’t a quorum so no motions could be made.  Nancy volunteered to e-mail all the board members tomorrow to request commitment to attend the next meeting.

· We adjourned at 7:30 pm.

Submitted by Nancy Newman and Dan Keller
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